LAKE LOCAL AGENCY FORMATION COMMISSION MINUTES OF SPECIAL MEETING NOVEMBER 18, 2015

Present:
Stacey Mattina, Chair
Jim Comstock, Vice-Chair
Ed Robey, Public Member
Anthony Farrington, County Member
Frank Gillespie, Special District Member
Gerry Mills, Special District Member
Suzanne Lyons, Public Alternate
Joyce Overton, City Member
Jeff Smith, County Alternate

Staff Present: John Benoit, Executive Officer P. Scott Browne, Legal Counsel Kathleen Moran, Clerk

Absent: Jim Abell, Special District Alternate, Martin Scheel, City Alternate

1. Call to Order/Roll Call

Chair Mattina called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m. in the City of Lakeport Council Chambers. There was a quorum present.

The Clerk reported the following corrections:

- 1) Page 2, paragraph 7, re: Agenda item 6 corrected due to clerical error. Paragraph now reads as follows: "Commissioner Farrington questioned the need for recusal based on merely owning property within the Sphere. Marsha responded that in light that he recused himself at the last meeting, then he likely should do it now. If there were Mills I live in the current SOI, under the new plan I would be excluded, that is the only conflict. Ms. Burch stated that she didn't see an actual or financial conflict for Commissioner Mills. Chair asked Commissioner Mills what he would like to do. Commissioner Mills stated that he did not feel he has a conflict. All commissioners concurred and Commissioner Mills returned to his seat."
- 2) The Clerk further reported that the Chair had advised her that Commissioner Scheel was misidentified as Mr. Scheel in two sections.

2. Approval of Minutes for the October 14, 2015 Regular Meeting.

Motion by Commissioner Robey, seconded by Commissioner Overton to approve the Minutes of the October 14, 2015 regular meeting, with corrections. Motion carried.

3. Public Comment

Ms. Cawn asked if discussion re: fiscal impacts to special district revenues is on today's agenda, as directed at the last meeting. EO confirmed it would be addressed under agenda item #9.

Ms. Cawn advised that Mr. Dunlap attended the Lake County Recovery Task Force meeting last night and reported that an ad hoc needs assessment committee is working with Ray Raminsky, Lake County Environmental Health Department, to survey all parcel owners in the fire damaged area in order to determine how many plan to or can rebuild to get some idea of what the long term revenue losses will be for special districts, including LAFCo costs.

4. Consent Agenda

Motion by Commissioner Robey. Seconded by Commissioner Comstock, to authorize payment of expenses for September and October 2015. Motion carried.

5. Presentation by Scott De Leon, Lake County Department of Public Works regarding the Sustainable Groundwater Management Act (SGMA) and Lake County's efforts to comply with this State Mandate.

Scott DeLeon, Public Works and Water resources Director for Lake County updated the Commission on County compliance with the Sustainable Groundwater Management Act of 2014 (SIGMA). This report was previously presented to the City of Lakeport at their request.

Mr. DeLeon explained that the act requires local management of groundwater to sustainable levels without causing undesirable results. Undesirable results are defined as follows:

- Chronic lowering of groundwater levels
- Significant and unreasonable reduction of supply
- Reduction of storage
- Seawater intrusion
- Degraded water quality
- Land subsidence.

Mr. DeLeon stated that the Lake County Watershed Protection District is prepared to take the lead in creating the groundwater sustainability agency (GSA). He reviewed the information relating to basins. The county has 13 recognized basins, two of which are considered medium priority by the State. Priorities are based on population and projected growth, water use, degree of groundwater reliance as the primary source of water and any documented impacts. The county has monitored wells in several of the basins since the mid 1960s and some as early as the mid 1950s. He reviewed historic data on water levels and usage and noted that the basins are not in a state of decline or overdraft.

Key implementation dates:

- January 31, 2016 State to adopt basin boundary regulations. This has been done.
- By June 2016, the State must adopt regulations for evaluating the adequacy of GSAs and GSPs.
- By June 30, 2017 local agencies must form a GSA.
- By January 31, 2020. The local agency must develop a GSP for basins that are considered critical overdraft.
- By January 31, 2022. Basins that are not in critical overdraft must have a plan developed.
- Development of guidelines and regulations for implementation are ongoing. State to provide assistance through consultants to facilitate formation of GSAs. Funding for plan development is available. Mr. DeLeon is part of a working group established through CSAC and RCRC to assist the Department of Water Resources in the development of draft guidelines and regulations.

EO added that the California Water Foundation has produced a "Guide to Forming Groundwater Sustainability Agencies" available online. Discussion is held on agency formation and responsibilities.

Commissioner Mills asked Mr. DeLeon if he is comfortable with the county water monitoring plan. Mr. DeLeon responded in the affirmative.

Commissioner Robey asked about undesignated basins in the county, such as Calyomi. Mr. DeLeon responded the law applies only to medium and high priority basins as designated by the state.

Commissioner Lyons asked about the accuracy of the definitions, and if is there a possibility of reevaluating the designation for the Middletown area in the wake of the fires. Mr. DeLeon responded that if the state was requested to do so there may be an opportunity to reevaluate and that the state has indicated funding is available through Prop 1.

Ms. Cawn asked if the Big Valley Water Zoning Commission has been active, with Mr. DeLeon responding no, not as yet. Ms. Cawn asked where the boundary definition information can be found, with Mr. DeLeon responding Bulletin #118. Ms. Cawn asked why a boundary would have to be adjusted, with Mr. DeLeon noting that these laws were primarily developed for those counties and areas in the Valley with very significant issues with groundwater and as such were the focus of the boundary adjustment sections.

Ms. Cawn asked Mr. DeLeon if he would be bringing back guideline and regulation information to Groundwater Managers, with Mr. DeLeon responding that efforts are still in their early stages, but when the information begins to effect Lake County he will, as well as working with all on the development of the GSA.

Mr. Dunlap asked if there have been discussions with the State regarding the watershed for Putah Creek, noting that with the decimation of the forest there will be more runoff and presumably less percolation, and asked about OES funding, or possibly reevaluating the designation. Mr. DeLeon responded no. He stated that the basin was not designated as a medium priority and the state is not going use the fire impact to adjust the priority. He again reviewed the SGMA priority criteria. Mr. DeLeon noted CalFire has advised to expect a 50% increase in runoff due to the fire.

Mr. Dunlap spoke to impact of the runoff on the watershed and suggested asking for additional monitoring of wells. Extensive discussion was held on the potential storm impact on Putah Creek and that there may be a third basin the state should look at. Mr. DeLeon stated that the County could approach the Department of Water Resources with a request to modify based on the fire situation. Further discussion was held with Mr. DeLeon stating that he would contact the Department of Water Resources by email to ask if, in addition to flood preparation, should the county be looking at subsequent impact on groundwater basins considering that CALFIRE has said to expect 50% more runoff.

Chair Mattina thanked Mr. DeLeon for the information.

6. Discussion regarding Sphere Alternatives for the Sphere of Influence Update - Lake County Watershed Management District.

EO presented the following SOI options for the LCWPD boundary, noting options are not limited to this list

- 1. Sphere coterminous with the WPD's existing boundaries. The Sphere and District Boundary would be the same as the present, Countywide.
- 2. Sphere coterminous with Lake County's Watersheds. (Unsure how this options would be implemented)
- 3. Only include those watersheds in the Clear Lake Basin area. (This option would send a signal to reduce the size of the WPD to exclude other basins that do not drain into Clearlake).
- 4. Zero Sphere: This would send a signal the WPD would be dissolved. (Who is to perform the duties the district currently is undertaking and who would provide the services?)
- 5. Other Boundary Options.

Governance Options

- A. Remain with the County of Board of Supervisors acting as the LCWPD Governing Board.
- B. Appoint or elect an independent Board of Directors and separate the LCWPD from County Government. (This option would require establishment of (conversion to) an independent WPD with an elected or appointed Board of Directors apart from County Government.
- C. Other governance options?

Extensive discussion was held on the responsibilities and purpose of the district, along with on district formation, which Mr. DeLeon stated was formed in the 1950's. Further discussion was held. Commissioner Lyons made statement in favor of a SOI that kept Middletown in, and not coterminous with the county. Discussion was held. Commissioner Robey stated that he does not see a reason to change the current SOI.

Ms. Cawn stated that the reason taxpayers do not want to pay for services in the areas that are federally owned properties is that we cannot manage the watershed in those areas, and if the boundary is the entire county it will include those federal lands and we will then have the responsibility of dealing with their storm water runoff through our municipal separate storm water system. She stated that is where Public Works and Flood Control has the authority, responsibility and funding to provide services, and not on federal land. Mr. DeLeon questioned that statement by asking how much funding comes from all those properties that Ms. Cawn wants to eliminate.

Ms. Cawn suggested a review of number of properties in the cities of Lakeport and Clearlake that are paying for storm water flood control water conservation protection and "aren't getting anything". Mr. DeLeon replied that the property owners receive the benefit of the National Flood Insurance Program that the District administers which results in a 15% rebate on all flood insurance programs in the County of Lake. Mr. Dunlap stated you only receive the benefit if you have the insurance so you would also need to see how many property owners in that area have flood insurance.

Commissioner Lyons stated that she does not favor the removal of the Middletown area if they have paid they should still get the services.

Mr. DeLeon recommends no change in current boundary.

Commissioner Mattina favored keeping it the same.

Commissioners Mills and Robey support Option 1 and Option A. Commissioner Mattina asked EO if he had enough direction. EO responded yes.

7. Middletown Rancheria Annexation to the Callayomi County Water District.

EO reported this item has been pulled from the Agenda. The district failed to negotiate the necessary tax sharing agreement and the proceeding will be terminated.

Discussion turned to the application process and fee deposits. EO explained that there are two kinds of applications done through LAFCo. The first are those done by an agency, and the second are those done by petition or application by property owner. Applications by property owners can be extremely labor intensive for staff and the process itself is different. When LAFCO initiates the application it becomes the CEQA lead agency. EO suggested a review of application deposit fees for non-agency applications to determine a fee commensurate with the time and materials required to process. EO advised he will do a cost analysis and bring the item back for consideration.

8. Out of Area Service agreement for the Hidden Valley Lake CSD necessitated by the Valley Fire.

EO reported that he received a request from Hidden Valley Lake CSD to place approximately 15 mobile home units outside the city sphere and the district boundaries to serve as a "relocation camp" for up to three years due to the fire. The District asked if LAFCo could allow them to do it. EO spoke to Rick Coel who referred to the Governor's Executive Order issued 10/1/15 and Lake County Policy Concerning Permitting of Temporary Dwellings While Recovering from Valley Fire.

Brief discussion is held. Mr. Browne stated that the District is still required to come to LAFCo but EO can be delegated to issue approval. Chair Mattina asks Commission if they agree to authorize EO to issue administrative approval for an out of area agreement for up to three years to locate temporary dwellings as requested by the Hidden Valley Lake CSD.

All Commissioners agree. Direction is given to EO to issue administrative approval for the district request.

9. Discussion of Fire District Financing and Revenue Sources for Fire Districts

EO stated the item was brought back at the request of Ms. Cawn. EO speaks to loss of district revenue due to recent fires. Chief Hutchinson from Lakeport Fire District opens discussion on the financial structure for Lake County Fire Districts. EO stated that some counties provide funding to Fire Districts through Prop. 172 monies, Lake County does not. Discussion is held on potential revenue sources for Fire Districts.

Chief Hutchinson reviews revenue sources, including property tax revenue. Fees are based on commercial and residential fee structures. The Chief stated they receive some mitigation fees (developer fees) which can only be used for specified purposes. Those are at \$1 per square foot. He noted that Fire District revenues vary by district, in Lakeport Fire District sources of revenue include ambulance service which amounts to about 56% of the annual revenue for the Lake County Fire District. In Colusa County they share Prop 172 funds with the Fire Districts and it has been helpful to those districts.

Discussion is held on the Prop 172 funding for Fire Districts.

Chief Hutchinson stated he has had problems finding out the amount of Prop 172 funds Lake County receives. EO stated it should be a line item in the budget.

10. Review and Set LAFCo Regular meeting schedule for 2016

Commission accepted Meeting Schedule as prepared by EO as follows:

January 20 Clearlake
March 16 Lakeport
May 18 Clearlake
July 20 Lakeport
September 21 Clearlake
November 16 Lakeport

11. Executive Officer's report

Clearlake Oaks County Water District and CSA #16 Annexation and Dissolution for 1/20/2016 Rancheria Annex to the Callayomi Co. Water District (terminated)
Hidden Valley Lakes CSD MSR and SOI
Lake County Vector Control MSR and SOI update

12. Commissioner Reports

Commissioner Comstock expressed disappointment that the Rancheria Annexation to the Callayomi Water District didn't go through.

Mr. Browne stated that it is unfortunate that the Rancheria did not see fit to participate in the process.

13. Correspondence – None.

Meeting adjourned at 2:30 p.m.
Next regular meeting: Wednesday January 20, 2016 in Clearlake.
Ву:
Kathleen Moran, Clerk